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Lorna Coldicott

PO Box 2178

Riverside House

Milverton Hill

Royal Leamington Spa

Warwickshire

CV32 5QH

18th January 2008

BY EMAIL ONLY

Dear Lorna

WARWICK DISTRICT CORE STRATEGY  - ISSUES PAPER

Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation to comment on the above, the HBF has considered the document and makes the following comments.

Question 2

The HBF consider that the Council should consider key objective 13 to read ‘To meet the housing need and demands of the whole community, including providing adequate affordable housing’, to reflect the requirement in PPS3 to plan for both housing need and demand. PPS3 clearly distinguished between need and demand and the Council should acknowledge this difference and plan for both.

Question 10 

The Council has already set out in it’s Issues Paper that 10,800 new homes need to be provided over the period 2006-2026 against the requirements of the existing Regional Spatial Strategy Preferred Option. Greenfield land is therefore almost certainly required to accommodate the Districts requirements. The Council should also consider the implications of accommodating more than 10,800 new homes over its plan period in the context of the recent Baroness Andrew’s statement for the West Midlands. It would be highly premature for the Council to cap its housing considerations at the current figure of 10,800. To do so would also risk failing the test of soundness for flexibility and run the risk of the Council not considering all reasonable alternatives to its strategy come examination of the Core Strategy. 

The HBF would therefore make the case that greenfield land on the edge of settlements is acceptable and can often provide more sustainable locations than brownfield land. In this context and while the use of brownfield land is a priority, the Council should not dismiss the contribution that greenfield sites can play in the consideration sustainable housing locations, especially where brownfield sites are difficult to bring forward.

Question11 

The HBF consider that a blanket application of standards is not acceptable in terms of density, 

The requirement for the totality of development to be at a density of 30 – 50 dwellings per hectare must allow for some development at lower densities to enable the provision of a full range of housing.  Some low-density development is essential, this should be adequately accounted for by the provision of substantial numbers of dwellings at higher densities.

The HBF also feel that the consideration of specific policy issues such as density are premature in the context that the Council has not set out any specific spatial options, which will ultimately determine the consideration of density requirements across specific locations. Of the options presented, the HBF would favour density requirements that reflect the requirements of the location and site, rather than a district wide figure.

Question 19

The Council must accept that climate change is a global issue and needs a co-ordinated national approach in accordance with paragraph 31 of The Planning Policy Statement on Climate Change. To this effect, the Council should not seek to impose strict environmental restraints on development that accelerates the industry’s commitment to achieving zero carbon homes by 2016 and risk the delivery of much needed new homes. This is the commitment given in the Policy Statement Building a Greener Future (2007). The HBF is willing to work with the Council on behalf of the industry in seeking to address this particular issue without risk to housing delivery.

The Planning Policy for Climate Change clearly states that proposals for renewable energy should be evidence based. Furthermore it states in paragraph 32, where proposing any local requirement for sustainable buildings planning authorities should focus on development areas or site specific opportunities. The Council is therefore not in a position to apply district wide renewable energy policies in relation to new buildings. It should instead focus on site specific or area based policies where there is robust evidence to support proposals. The HBF therefore object to any District wide policy on renewable energy specifically for housing emerging as part of the Core Strategy, as this is contrary to national policy. 
On the use of sustainable urban drainage systems (SUDS) these should be encouraged or sought where appropriate rather than be required in all circumstances, as there remain unresolved difficulties in implementing them in certain circumstances. There are also outstanding problems and uncertainties regarding long term management which must be resolved before SUDS can reasonably be a pre-requisite for all development.  The Council should undertake consult with the appropriate water authority and consider undertaking a Water Cycle Study, as has been undertaken by many other authorities, where it proposes to introduce such policies so that they are based on robust evidence.

Question 21

The Council has set out that the provision of affordable housing is important. However, the Council must also acknowledge that there is a significant demand for market housing in Warwick that must also be accommodated in order to create and sustain sustainable balanced communities. It must also accept that it is through the provision of greater levels of open market housing that it can increase the provision and availability of more affordable housing. Therefore the Council should not consider these two issues in isolation.

On the matter of affordable housing, any Council policy should be drafted in accordance with the provisions of PPS3 and supported by robust evidence in the form of a Strategic Housing Market Assessment. The assessment must also factor in viability considerations. If policies render sites unviable, landowners will not release sites and/or developers will not develop them and the whole policy will have been self-defeating. The council must adopt a reasonable approach to affordable housing requirements which allows affordable housing to be delivered without prejudicing the achievement of overall housing targets.

Question 27

The HBF has set out below a number of other issues that the Council should consider in its emerging Core Strategy.

Ten/Fifteen Years Identified Supply

The strategy must identify sufficient land for housing in accordance with the requirements of PPS3 in order to ensure that targets are met or exceeded. The council should not rely on windfall allowances albeit that it is accepted that some windfall development will come forward. If the council undertakes the SHLAA task comprehensively this should identify what would otherwise have been windfalls meaning that the rate of windfall development in the future should be much reduced compared to past rates.

Five Years Supply Identified on the Proposals Map

Within the context of ten years post-adoption supply and regardless of the level of windfall development the LDF must identify sufficient sites on the proposals map to accommodate at least the first five years of housing proposed in the plan. 

Plan Monitor Manage 

The core strategy must include a Plan Monitor Manage policy which explains how the release of sites will be managed over the course of the plan period taking into account the results of trajectory planning and the annual  monitoring reports in order to ensure continuity of supply to meet annual requirements. This policy should be supported by text which explains how this will work in practice. It should also provide details of how this will feed in to decisions regarding the need to release additional sites for development, should this prove necessary. 

Taking this further, meeting housing requirements is almost certain to require the identification and release of further greenfield sites in the district. If greenfield sites are to be identified, the plan should contain a very clear Plan, Monitor, Manage policy mechanism as described above. While the minute detail of this process could be set out in SPD, the policy trigger must be contained within the core strategy.

Housing Mix

In considering the mix of private market housing to be provided, the HBF would object to the Council taking a line of dictating the type and mix of housing to be provided on development sites through policy. PPS3 sets out that LDDs should set out the likely profile of household types requiring market housing based upon a Strategic Housing Market Assessment. This should not be interpreted as LDDs prescribing the exact mix of housing over the plan period. They may seek to prescribe the mix of affordable housing where this is fully supported by robust and credible evidence. But they must not restrict the ability of developers to respond to the market. Continuing recent trends of building the very high levels of flatted development, as has occurred in locations across the country in recent years, is neither sustainable nor desirable in the long term and does not create mixed and balanced communities. 

What is required is, as PPS3 suggests, mixed and balanced communities and that means providing a range of accommodation consistent with what consumers (in the widest sense) need and want. If the council does not cater in full for those demanding private accommodation then it cannot reasonably expect to do the same for those in need of affordable housing.  

Thus, in addressing this issue in the LDF the council should be guided by the results of its SHMA and devise sensible policies in conjunction with house builders rather than seeking to impose requirements on them.

I hope you find these comments useful, please do not hesitate to contact me should you require any further assistance, or wish to discuss the issues further.

Charlotte Abbott

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 


